EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE


Meeting: Wednesday 29th July, 2015

at 2.00 p.m. 

PRESENT:- Councillors Pidduck (Chairman), Barlow, Biggins, Brook, Graham (Items 1 to 9 only), Hamilton, Maddox, Pemberton, Roberts, M. A. Thomson and Williams.
Also Present:- Phil Huck (Executive Director), Sue Roberts (Director of Resources) and Jon Huck (Democratic Services Manager and Monitoring Officer).
27 – Declarations of Interest
Councillor Hamilton declared an Other Registrable Interest in Agenda Item 11 – Town Centre Shop Front Grants and Support for Town Centre Initiatives (Minute No. 32).  He was a Member of Cumbria County Council.
28 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 24th June, 2015 were agreed as a correct record.
29 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Members

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors R. McClure and Sweeney.  Councillor M. A. Thomson substituted for Councillor Sweeney for this meeting only.
30 – North Central Renewal Area – Site of Buccleuch Court Flat
The Executive Director reminded the Committee that the Council had acquired Buccleuch Court Flats (numbers 29-75 Buccleuch Court) at the end of 2006, and had demolished the buildings during 2007. A plan of the site was considered. The site had been vacant and fenced off since that time. Attempts had been made to enter into a development agreement with either a private developer or a social landlord. However, to date it had not been possible to facilitate development on the site in that way. It was estimated that the site would accommodate 6-8 family houses.

Over time, the fencing had become increasingly dilapidated, and the site was overgrown. There remained little or no interest from Registered Social Landlords to develop in Barrow. Furthermore, development by a private developer was not likely to take place if the Council attempted to place any restrictions on the transfer of the land in the form of a development agreement.
RESOLVED:- To authorise the Executive Director to dispose of the site on the open market.

31 – Thorncliffe Crematorium Refurbishment

The Executive Director reminded the Committee that Thorncliffe Crematorium, off Devonshire Road and Thorncliffe Road in Barrow occupied a fairly central position within the wider cemetery site.  The proposals bring considerable design improvements to the building as well as much-needed improvements for visitors to the premises.  In addition the general office would be relocated from the Grade 2 Listed Borough Cemetery Gatehouse (1874) to within the refurbished crematorium building.

Planning Permission had been granted on 10th March, 2015.  The tender was for the construction of new office/reception accommodation, together with associated staff areas.  The chapel entrance was to be widened and new bi-folding doors installed.  The interior of the chapel was to be refurbished, with new carpet and timber floor finishes, brick cladding to the face of the catafalque, replacement plasterboard ceiling and redecoration throughout.  The works had also included for the removal and infilling of the existing large Chapel windows.
The alterations and refurbishment works were limited to the front section of the building and included for new finishes throughout, internal/external doors and screens and sanitary ware.
The services included for new electrical installations to the affected areas and heating installations, other areas were to have alterations to the existing installations to suit the new layout.  The remaining areas to the rear of the building including the Furnace/Plant room and rear staff accommodation did not form part of these works.  
The existing roof coverings and boarding to the front of the building were to be taken up and replaced with a new insulated flat roof membrane.

The following tenders for the Thorncliffe Crematorium Refurbishment works had been received and opened by the Chairman of the Executive Committee on Monday 20th July, 2015:

Allison Construction Ltd 





£329,820.00
Contractor A







£340,680.00
Contractor B







£364,132.65
Contractor C







£374,740.00
Contractor D







£438,996.20
The existing asbestos (mainly ceiling tiles and soffit boards to the Chapel roof) to the rooms at the front of the building and within the Chapel area would be carried out prior to commencing the proposed building works.  The electrical works required to the Furnace/Plant room areas would be carried out as part of the enabling works.  That would also involve the installation of a new distribution board to serve the Chapel and rooms at the front of the building affected by the refurbishment works.

Between mid-October 2015 and the end of March 2016 whilst the Chapel remained closed, temporarily, services would be carried out within St. Matthews Church, Church of England, Harrogate Street, Barrow-in-Furness.  Cremations would be unaffected during the proposed refurbishment works.

The works were programmed to last for approximately 25 weeks, commencing on Monday 12th October 2015.  On completion of the refurbishment works and once the staff had been relocated the Grade 2 Listed Gatehouse would be put up for sale.

RESOLVED:- (i) To appoint Allison Construction Ltd under the 2011 JCT Intermediate Building Contract with contractors design to carry out the proposed works in the sum of £329,820; and
(ii) To agree that on completion of the works to proceed with the sale of the existing Borough Cemetery Gatehouse.

32 – Town Centre Shop Front Grants and Support for Town Centre Initiatives
The Executive Director reminded the Committee that in September 2014 Members had agreed to set aside £250,000 to support a third round of Shop Front Grants for retail premises in Barrow, Dalton and Askam.  The funding had been committed over 2014/15 and 2015/16.  The first two rounds of Shop Front Grants had supported 100 premises with an additional three grant applications still outstanding.  Following evaluation of rounds 1 and 2, grant rates for round 3 had been increased to a maximum contribution of 75% of the cost of eligible works capped at £5,000.  To date 14 had come forward in round 3.  The Council had tried to market the scheme through the local branch of the Federation of Small Businesses, but given the slow take-up notwithstanding improved grant rates, it seemed reasonable to conclude that the scheme was approaching capacity and take-up of the full allocation was unlikely.
In recognition of the commercial pressures operating on town centres, the Council had funded a viability study for a Business Improvement District in Barrow, the Council had accepted the findings of the viability study and had resolved to:-

1.
Support appointment of KOLEK Consulting to support the BID Steering Group move to stage 1 of BID development.

2.
Agree to provide £1,000 to support this.

3.
Agree in principle to support a proportion of the costs of stage 2 BID preparation.

The BID Steering Group was now at the point of preparing the proposition on which the BID would be presented to businesses and had asked the Council, in view of its earlier resolution, to match Cumbria County Council’s contribution towards stage 2 of £5,000.

BID’s operated by pooling an additional levy of 1-2% on NNDR on commercial properties within the BID area over a five year period.   Whilst the boundary of the BID had yet to be agreed, it was clear that the Council would pay additional NNDR on operational and vacant properties within the BID.  These included the Town Hall, Forum, car parks and other vacant buildings.  On current valuations and levels of occupancy, he estimated the additional cost to the Council would be £6,000 pa over a five year period assuming a 2% levy, and it would be prudent to set aside finance to meet that additional cost.

In addition, the Council were obliged to pay the cost of conducting the BID ballot.  Based on experience from other BIDs, he estimated that would be £5,000.  Ballots were usually conducted by the Electoral Reform Society.

The Council continued to support the Partnership Working Group on the town centre and that group, through Cumbria County Council (CCC), had commissioned a traffic study planning traffic and pedestrian flows through the town centre as a basis for future improvement and policy development.  The work was currently out to tender and the Council had been asked to match CCC’s £20,000 contribution towards the work.

Taking these issues and costs together it was clear the Council faced additional medium term expenditure (subject to the outcome of the BID ballot) at an estimated cost of £60,000.

Given that Shop Front Grants appeared to have reached their capacity, it would seem prudent to limit allocations to £120,000 which would allow 24 properties, at maximum grant level, to proceed.  That would allow the Council to fund the additional commitments from the balance of £130,000 leaving £70,000 available to support the BID proposals and other town centre initiatives.

RESOLVED:- To agree

(i)
to reduce the round 3 Shop Front Grant Scheme allocation to £120,000;

(ii)
to allocate £5,000 towards stage 2 of BID development;

(iii)
to finance the BID ballot with an estimated cost of £5,000;

(iv)
to ring-fence additional NNDR payments over the lifetime of the BID scheme - £30,000;

(v)
to allocate a maximum of £20,000 towards preparation of a Traffic Study for Barrow; and
(vi)
that £70,000 be made available to support the BID proposals and other town centre initiatives.

33 – Executive Director – Performance Appraisal 2015
The Executive Director reminded the Committee that the Council was in the process of rolling out performance appraisals to all staff during the 2015/16 financial year in accordance with the agreed policy.  The Executive Director had been appraised by the Leader and Deputy Leader of the Council.  It had been agreed that as a new administration would be taking office in May 2015, the appraisal should be interim and conducted again when the new administration had established its strategic policies, particularly in response to further reductions in Government Grant.

For that reason they were largely a continuation of existing objectives.  The following key objectives had been agreed for that period.

1.
To lead on the Council’s response to economic growth and 
regeneration of the Borough.

2.
To prepare a four year Budget Strategy for consideration by Council taking into account reductions in Government Grant.

3.
To maintain an overview of the current national and local position on devolution and structural reform of local government.
RESOLVED:- To note the key objectives to January 2016 as detailed in the report.

REFERRED ITEM
THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

34 – Financial Outturn 2014-2015
The Director of Resources submitted a detailed report that contained the financial outturn for the year ended 31st March 2015.  The report also included all aspects of the Council’s finances; General Fund, Housing Revenue Account, Collection Fund, Capital Programme and Treasury Management.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend that Council:-

(i)
To note the financial outturn for 2014-2015;

(ii)
To approve the final 2014-2015 budget as £12.582m;

(iii)
To approve the addition of £300k to the General Fund balance;

(iv)
To approve the movements in reserves as set out in Section G of the report;
(v)
To approve the addition of £36k to the Housing Revenue Account balance;

(vi)
To note the annual treasury management review; and

(vii)
To note the amounts written off under delegation in 2014-2015.

35 – Establishment of a Market Liaison Committee
The Executive Director informed the Committee that the Council had recently invested considerable capital monies into the refurbishment of the Market Hall.  The Market was an important element of the Town’s retail offer and it was important that it thrived and encouraged enterprise.  It sustained not only existing and long established businesses, but also acted as an entrepreneurial hub for new businesses.

With the proposed establishment of a Barrow Business Improvement District, and the need to work together to improve the vitality of the Town Centre, it was considered that the formal channel of communication between the Council and tenants should be established.  The Council which had been appointed in May was working on its budget strategy and plans for the next four years and in the light of the considerable challenges facing Town Centres, the Liaison Committee would be extremely useful.

The proposed Barrow Markets Liaison Committee would report to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i)
To establish a Market Liaison Committee, with the terms of reference set out in the appendix attached to the report; and

(ii)
To agree to appoint four Members namely Councillors Barlow, Burns, Pidduck and one Conservative representative.

36 – Risk Management Policy
The Executive Director informed the Committee that the Council’s Risk Management Policy had been reviewed and updated.  The policy sets out the Council’s approach to risk management and the risk assessment process adopted.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council approve the Risk Management Policy.

The meeting closed at 3.20 p.m.
